Orford Parks and Playgrounds Committee

Minutes of the Meeting

September 18th, 2018

Orford Town Offices 7:00 pm
Present: JJ Hebb (Chair), Lawrence Hibbard, Craig Pelletier, David Smith (Selectboard) and Robb Day.

 Also Present: Ruth Hook and Heather Bryant (Grafton County)

JJ started the meeting with approvals for use of Town Facilities.  Orford Historical Society for the Bandstand September 8th 2018; Approved.

Bandstand Wedding 8-11-19 9:00-3:00; Approved.

Masons Car show 8-14-19 thru 8-18-18; Approved.


Craig asked if any groups get charged for use of the facilities.  JJ replied no, but this is something we should discuss in the future.  Lawrence asked about damage liability, JJ replied that the agreement does not specify this so we should also look at the agreement as well.


Heather Bryant spoke to the Community Field Soil Sample report.  The pH was reported as high as well as the Calcium, magnesium and phosphorous.  The field was probably recently limed and we do not need to lime this year.  Phosphorous is usually high and we do not need to add this next year but we need to add nitrogen and potassium as the potassium level is very low.  It was agreed that we would fertilize in 2019 and shoot for a medium maintenance schedule that involves fertilizing in the spring and fall.  JJ asked when to test.  Heather replied whenever makes sense to us logistically but every 2 to 3 years would be sufficient.  

Heather recommended Northeast Agriculture out of Lyndonville or Connecticut River Agriculture out of Charlestown.  Robb agreed to measure field and get an idea on volume of fertilizer needed for budgeting purposes.  Lawrence felt that maybe we should test the Common as well.


The grub issues were discussed as well including the possible treatment in 2019 as is stated in the August minutes.  The Community Field is in good condition considering the grub issues we encountered this summer.  Heather and Lawrence discussed the reseeding of dead patches and the possible use of a turf aerator.  Heather said Pam Gilbert from NRCS is the contact for the free use of an aerator and it is stored at a farm in Landaff.  Heather and Robb discussed a good grass height for grub management.  4-6” is best but 4” for as much of the year as possible would suffice.  Heater agreed to run a search on old soil tests for the 
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Community Field in the UNH database to develop a baseline for nutrient management.


JJ discussed the Community Field RISD use contract.  The original  

agreement was drafted in 2003 at a rate of $7500 per year and the Town of Orford was responsible for the mowing. 

In 2016 it was increased to $8500 per year and the Town was still responsible for mowing.  In 2017 RISD was took over the mowing of the Community Field instead of another increase in the rental fee.  Since there is no real current contract, the Orford Selectboard has asked OP&P for input in the agreement.  JJ said that there have been mowing problems such as blowing grass on the basketball court and the lack of trimming.  Robb added that Lawrence had completed the trimming this summer and the grass has been cut too short over the summer exacerbating our grub issues due to the drought conditions.

JJ stated that it has been discovered that RISD has never been billed for portable toilets even though they have been were responsible for half of the costs.  This includes 2 toilets per season (and additional toilets for Jamborees).  A number of issues have been raised by RISD regarding the new contract.  They would like to see the Town pay for ¾ of the costs of the toilets, plus take the responsibility of the soccer frames and upkeep of the dugouts and the softball and baseball infields.  RISD has agreed to continue to mow the field.  JJ felt the Town can maintain the soccer frames and the ball fields.  She also felt that the school should have priority use of all the Community Field as they are leasing it from the Town.


Ruth and JJ discussed the costs of upkeep.  JJ said the Committee has felt the loss of John O'Brien as he was the main caretaker for the fields and took a lot of the workload.  Lawrence Hibbard has been doing a lot of maintenance and clean up at the field this summer.   Ruth agreed and asked if the Committee will need to increase its budget in the coming years due to this.


JJ felt that we should not fight with RISD on this contract and focus on what is a concern such as mowing.

          JJ motioned to recommend to the Selectboard that Orford pay for one portable toilet to be placed in the parking area of the Community Field from May until November and any additional toilets be paid for by RISD.    Craig seconded and all were in favor.


JJ motioned to recommend to the Selectboard that Orford pay for the repairing and/or replacing of four soccer frames (as needed) located at the Community Field.  Robb seconded and all were in favor.
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JJ motioned to recommend to the Selectboard that Orford should be responsible for the basic infield maintenance of the softball and baseball fields.      Craig seconded and all were in favor.


JJ motioned to recommend to the Selectboard that Orford will be responsible for the upkeep of the dugouts at the baseball and softball fields including the fencing and backstops.  However, RISD should maintain any bleachers at the Community Field.  Lawrence seconded and all were in favor.


JJ motioned to recommend to the Selectboard that the Town Of Orford mowing guidelines are to be followed by RISD regarding the mowing of the Community Field.  Craig seconded and all were in favor.  **This motion includes not blowing grass on the basketball court and trimming as well as mowing the Community Field.  Turf height should remain high (4”) during the off season such as the summer and can be cut lower if requested by the coaches and or athletic department and approved by a Parks and Playgrounds Committee member.


David brought up the maintenance of the trees along the Mall walk as well as the mature Sugar Maple between Brenda Smith's house and the Church on the West Common.  Sam Hanford and Carl Schmidt trimmed low hanging limbs along the Mall Walk.  JJ asked what the responsibilities of the Tree Warden was.  David responded that Bill Wilson (Tree Warden) felt that it was a conflict of interest as the elected tree warden to contract with the Town to do the work for a fee.  The removal of the mature Maple was sent out to bid and Thomson Tree Service had the low bid.  David has asked for more clarification of the work from Thomson as he was unsure as to cleanup responsibilities.


Ruth made mention of a 2003 Town Ordinance regarding hazard trees that should be researched.


JJ motioned to adjourn.  Craig seconded and all were in favor.
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